SALTFLEETBY PARISH COUNCIL
Web Site: parishes.lincolnshire.gov.uk/saltfleetbyGroup

Minutes of the Saltfleetby Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday, 5th April 2016 

7.00 pm in the Marshland Community Centre
Present:                Chairman
Cllr W MacDonald
                             

Cllr B Stapleton


Cllr G Harris 


Cllr R Smith


Cllr I Stubbs


Cllr T Bryson



Cllr S Harrison



Cllr C Warwick


Cllr L Dover



Mrs J Brown - Clerk
There were two members of the public present.
The Chairman welcomed everybody.
Public Comments: It was considered that the potholes in the area were the worst in the county & the consequences for motorbikes was very serious. Church Lane & Back Street were both very bad (Clerk had reported); Saddleback Road was also bad; chevrons had been put back on A1031. There was to be a meeting regarding the school closure at the Lincolnshire County Council’s Lincoln Office, 10.00 am on 15th April which people were welcome to attend. Cllr Dover would attend.
000284 Apologies for absence – Cllr Clark - the apology was accepted. District Cllr Palmer.
000285 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 1st March 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept them p CW s IS; the Minutes were duly signed by the Chairman.
000286 Declarations of Interest – There were no declaration or requests for dispensation.
000287 Councillor Vacancies – No requests for co-option had been received.
000288 EnergieKontor UK Ltd – Gayton Funds – The Working Group had held a meeting but some additional work was required on the documents; on the original funding document some inclusions differed to advice given latterly by EK. Debate followed on the issue & it was agreed that the overriding statement was that it was ‘the sole discretion of the Parish Council’. Advice was being taken from the Monitoring Officer regarding Declaration of Interests at meetings with regard to the fund & when discussions should be held in public or not.  Documents to be brought to the May meeting – Councillors to have seen and considered prior to the meeting – and accepted and placed on the web site by July at the latest with the first bidding process in the autumn. The scoring protocol was also debated & would be ready for the May meeting. Clerk to invite the Monitoring Officer to the May or June meeting.  The Clerk circulated a financial statement for the monies already received which was £9,931.13.  The Chairman appreciated that a great deal of work had gone into preparing everything for the fund and he thanked all concerned.
000289 Financial Matters
Accounts to be paid/authorised – Clerk’s salary & expenses for March; Warple Press – Printing of Newsletter - £35.00 (authorise only); LALC – Councillors Training Day Lunch – L Dover - £7.50; LALC – Annual Subscription 2016/2017 - £184.79; LALC – Annual Training Scheme 1/4/16 – 31.3.17 - £60.00; LALC – Clerk’s Training Day Lunch (April 15) - £7.50– It was resolved to authorise the payments p LD s CW. 
Councillors Monthly Budget Report – The report as at 2nd March 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept the document – p CW s RS; The Chairman signed the Budget Report.
000290 Speed Indicator Signs – The speed signs had been collected, data downloaded, this had been the first use of the updated software and there had been an issue with one sign which was in the process of being resolved. There was no update on the Archer Survey request – Clerk to also ask for one on the B1200 & North End Lane. The payment had been made for Highways to look at the new locations for the signs but they had requested further information and it was unclear to the Council why this was being requested. Clerk to write & ask when they intend attending to look at the signs. Clerk to place on May agenda the training of volunteers to use a speed gun; there were no prices put forward for a laptop for the speed sign data.
000291 Defibrillators – The Council noted communications from District Councillor Palmer. The topic of additional security lighting was raised – May agenda item.
000292 Jubilee Committee – The Council considered the events relating to the first BT Box, its attempted removal by the group & costs incurred at the time & a letter received from the Jubilee Committee regarding same. Following debate it was resolved that the Council would, as had been previously indicated to the Jubilee Committee, donate a sum of £250.00 towards these costs. The Council was disappointed the Jubilee Committee felt that the Council had shown an ‘unsupportive attitude’ as it had assisted in the compilation of the letter that had resulted in the invoice for services being reduced & as previously stated had viewed a donation kindly; the Council was concerned that it had not been contacted prior to any attempt to remove the box in order to clarify the situation at which time the Council could have carried out a risk assessment, checked its condition & whether the group was covered by its insurance during the removal process as the Council understood the group had no insurance & the Council had agreed to insure the boxes under its own policy. The Committee had asked in its letter for confirmation that the electricity had been appropriately disconnected from the other BT box which they wished to move & following debate it was resolved that the Clerk would contact its insurers for advice & would write to the Jubilee Committee with a holding response.  It was noted that the next Jubilee Committee meeting was 5th May; 8pm in the Prussian Queen & Cllr Bryson would attend on behalf of the Council.
000293 Louth Town FC/Marshland Community Centre – The working group had not been able to arrange a meeting due to circumstances with representatives of Louth Town FC – the item is on the Annual Parish Meeting agenda for residents’ comments on whether the Council should engage in talks to acquire a part of the lease for the community.
000294 ELDC Transformation Programme – Footway Lighting - Council noted a further letter from ELDC which now offered the Council a new proposal – ELDC proposed to retain ownership of the footway lighting & oversee its management & maintenance on a full cost recovery basis – charges to commence 1st November 2016 & invoiced November 2017 with the suggestion of an option to collect the payment from the Parish Precept paid in April 2018; for the first 3 years of the new arrangement ELDC would meet the cost of any lighting column that needed replacing to include installation & a like for like lantern replacement if required. If this was not accepted it was proposed to turn the lights off in 2017 at a date to be confirmed. Estimated annual cost was indicated by ELDC as electricity - £2,439.95 & Maintenance £1,694.00, a total estimated cost of £4,133.95; cost for a replacement lighting column at the end of the first 3 years was shown as currently £302.22 plus VAT for a standard 5m galvanised steel column including a 35w lantern & installation. ELDC had requested a response no later than Friday 27th May 2016. Following debate it was resolved that the timescale was far too small to carry out what the Parish Council considered to be meaningful consultation with the residents & the Clerk was asked to send a letter stating so & requesting an extension & obtain further information that would be needed in order to consult properly p SH s CW. Item on the Annual Parish Meeting agenda Tuesday 26th April.
000295 Annual Parish Meeting – The agenda had been circulated & a draft flyer for the reverse side regarding the Footway Lighting & following debate & additions it was resolved to accept & Councillors would deliver one to every house to ensure the Council had tried to consult with all voters p CW s BS.
Councillor D McNally arrived 21.04

000296 Saltfleetby Church of England Primary School – The Council noted the draft letter to be submitted on the proposal & it was resolved that the letter be sent p GH s BS
000297 Parish Council Noticeboards – Deferred to June agenda

000298 Combined Services Consultation – No action to be taken.

000299 Highways & Footpaths – Appendix A had been circulated & was noted. The Lincolnshire Street Works Permit Scheme Consultation was noted. Clerk to report – Ings Lane – complaint from a resident that Lindsey Marsh Drainage Board had dug the dyke out but part of this work had recently collapsed into the dyke – LMDB apparently aware that the section piped up had a gap between the road edge and verge that was likely to collapse; safety issue & concern for bikes, horses and pedestrians & it was resolved that the Clerk would write to LMDB & Councillors MacDonald & Stapleton would speak direct to the Drainage Board p SH s LD. Sections of the road through Manby (B1200) east of Manby crossroads was in a very bad side & also half way towards the school. Clerk to report. Clerk to contact EK/Blackwells regarding reinstating the verges on North End Lane, the work had been left until the better weather but should have commenced by now. The amount of rubbish on the A1031 was raised – Clerk to contact ELDC re litter picking.
000300 Means of Communication with Residents – Following debate it was agreed that the Chairman would raise communication with residents in his address at the Annual Parish Meeting & ask whether residents were happy with the current means of communication with them & raise possible additional ways such as Facebook & Twitter which may well appeal to younger people and widen the range of residents reached.
000301 Flailing Contract – The flailing contract had been circulated  & it was noted that the Contractor had been informed of the Council decision not to undertake flailing in the current year due to cost restraints, the Council would be monitoring residents response to this closely
000302 HM Queen Elizabeth II 90th Birthday Commemorative Medal – information had been circulated & a sample shown & was noted.
000303 Broadband – There was no update – Cllr McNally to chase an update & forward to the Clerk
000304 St Clements Churchyard – No further information had been forthcoming & it was resolved that a meeting would be arranged with the incumbents for two Councillors.
000305 District & County Councillors Report – The first new style Area Forum had been held; Police were looking to be advised of where Defibrillators were position for emergency situations; Footway Lighting – new letters had gone out to councils.
000306 Clerks Report – Audit document received & must be returned by June 10th; a letter had been received from LCC advising the Parish Paths Grant was stopped; Unity Trust Letter re charging for the account – Clerk to circulate; ELDC Funding of Town & Parish Council Elections – confirmation of recharge of cost of Parish Elections – Clerk to circulate; Letter from Lincoln & Lindsey Blind Society requesting a donation – Clerk to respond advising that the Council had vastly reduced its Donation & Grants budget & could not assist; Pension Regulator update – letter received advising that no further action was required until 1st July 2016.
000307 Reports from Outside Bodies – None

000308 Correspondence – The Council noted LALC News (Councillors encouraged to book training courses as detailed within); Clerks & Councils Direct; LCC Leaders Brief; LCC communication regarding changes to street lighting.
000309 Councillors Reports – Cllr Stapleton had attend the Area Forum which had been very interesting as it gave the opportunity of networking with other Parish Councils; the method of sharing work tables had caused difficulties as each of the councils had different priorities & ELDC would consider changing the format to tables dealing with ‘topics’ for future meetings. The new Local Plan would be out for consultation in the near future and responses needed to be submitted with care as the Plan would affect communities in the future. Individual Plot building was touched on. 
000310 Items for the Next Agenda – As above
000311 Closing the Meeting to Public & Press – In accordance with The Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved to close the meeting to public & press in order to discuss matters of a contractual nature relating to the Clerks Contract.
The Public left the meeting.

000312 Clerks Contract – The Council confirmed the annual increase in the Clerk’s salary as of 1st April 2016 p CW s IS

The meeting closed at 10.05 pm.  Next Parish Council Meeting Tuesday 3rd May 2016 at 7.00pm
Annual Parish Meeting (Residents Meeting) Tuesday 26th April 2016 at 7.00pm
Chairman
…………………………..............

Date
………………………..

Clerk

……………………………………

Date
………………………..  
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